
      Great Abington Parish Council

Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

Meeting of Great Abington Parish Council
Held on Monday 18th May 2015, after the Annual Parish Meeting in the meeting room at the Institute.

This meeting followed the Annual Parish Meeting.
Present: Bernie Talbot (Chairman), Pennie Zimmern (Vice- Chair), Jane Bowen, Gaynor Farrant, Louise Patten, Liz Sainsbury, Sally Smith, District Councillor Tony Orgee, the Clerk, 11 eleven members of the public and Councillor Topping at the end of the meeting. 
The meeting started at 8.56pm.

1. Election of the chairman – Bernie Talbot was proposed by Pennie Zimmern and seconded by Gaynor Farrant, with the support of all councillors.
2. Declaration of acceptance of office form – Bernie Talbot signed the form which the Clerk witnessed. 

3. All councillors were given new register of members interests form and the acceptance of office forms- Councillors completed and signed the forms. 

4. Apologies- Councillor Topping would arrive late as he was travelling from Peterborough and Alison Johnson (who was applying to become a councillor) had sent her apologies, as she was on holiday. 

5. Open forum – a parishioner was concerned about the proposed height of the recent planning application from Granta Park phase II, as these three storey buildings would be close to the houses on Pampisford Road; some buildings were19m high on the application, whereas the outline permission was given for buildings 15 m high. The plans also involved the relocation of the nursery.

Bernie Talbot explained that he and Peter Brunning had visited the Granta Park to see the plans and they considered the new layout to be more attractive than the outline proposal plan. He said that they had highlighted concerns about how close the new proposed buildings were on the plans to homes on Pampisford Road.  
Another parishioner expressed concern about the height of the planned buildings as they would be standing on land that was higher than the village. There were also concerns about light pollution, with lights being on all night and not being screened by deciduous trees. The resident highlighted that several hundred more people would be using the site, so travelling to and from the site.

6. Parishioners wishing to become councillors explained why they would like to join the council, to enable existing councillors to select and co-opt a new member. Jane Bowen of Chalky Road explained why she would like to be a councillor. As Alison Johnson, of South Road, was unable to attend the meeting because she was on holiday, she had sent an email to Bernie Talbot to explain her wish to join the council, which Bernie read out. Once Jane Bowen had left the room, councillors voted for a new councillor, and the result was equal for each candidate, so Bernie Talbot had the casting vote and Jane Bowen was selected as the new councillors. She signed the acceptance of office form, which was witnessed by the Clerk and completed the register of members interest form.
7. Election of officers for 2015/2016

Vice-Chairman - Pennie Zimmern was proposed by Sally Smith and seconded by Jane Bowen, with the support of all councillors.

Planning meetings members– Bernie Talbot, Pennie Zimmern, Liz Sainsbury, Jane Bowen, Gaynor Farrant and Louise Patten.
Recreation Ground Committee representatives– Louise Patten, Sally Smith and Liz Sainsbury
Street lighting – Louise Patten,  and roads, footpaths, hedges, trees and verges would be monitored by Pennie Zimmern and Gaynor Farrant
Liaison with Little Abington Parish Council – Bernie Talbot, Gaynor Farrant and Jane Bowen
Police Liaison – Sally Smith
Village Institute Management Committee – Bernie Talbot


Newsletter – Sally Smith
Health & Safety inspection of assets: bins, benches and bus shelters – Pennie Zimmern, Gaynor 

Farrant and Liz Sainsbury

.

8. The minutes for the last meeting on 23rd March 2015 were approved and signed.
9. No interests were declared in the items to be discussed during the meeting
10. Actions from the last meeting 

a) Prioritising areas needing repairs on the paths – Bernie Talbot, Pennie Zimmern and Gaynor Farrant agreed a time to look at the paths, to decide where repairs may be needed.
b) Feedback on the clean-up held on 28th March- it was well supported considering that it clashed with other village events, but lots of rubbish had reappeared quite quickly.
c) The Clerk had sent a letter to some residents in Magna Close about not parking on the verge.

d) Bus trip for the summer – the councillors selected the quote that they considered offered best value of the three received, selecting Chambers coaches. It was agreed by all councilors that the charges would the same as last year at £5/adult and £3/child. The trip would be attended /led by Pennie Zimmern, Gaynor Farrant and Sally Smith.
11. Issues raised by councillors
a) The councilors decided to open a facebook and twitter account which would be run by Liz Sainsbury with the support of Jane Bowen; this was proposed by Bernie Talbot and seconded by Pnnie Zimmern with the support of all councillors. .
b) Could the proposed 50 mph limit on Newmarket Road be extended to Park Farm? Action: Clerk to ask the Highway Dept. if this could be extended.
c) Churchyard – Pennie Zimmern suggested that next time pest control work was done, the council use a mole catcher.
12. Report on the condition of parish councils assets
The benches, two bus shelters, salt bins and noticeboard were all reported to be in good order. Councilllors agreed the charge for power cleaning the Pampisford Road bus shelter, after some bushes had been trimmed at £25.00; this was proposed by Liz Sainsbury and seconded by Gaynor Farrant.

13. First Responders service
a) Feedback on how other councils store their defibrillator and whether the Institute Committee has agreed that it could be stored on the building? A meeting had been arranged with Anton King (of the Red Cross) for tomorrow to arrange the installation of the temperature controller unit to contain the defibrillator onto the outside of the institute. Action: Gaynor Farrant to arrange training courses to learn how to use the machine and she would advertise the courses in the newsletter.
14. Report from the Housing Group
Pennie Zimmern suggested that an entry into the newsletter should say that if people wished to be considered for the new affordable home, they must be registered on the SCDC housing list.

15. Correspondence
a) Letter from the Pensions Regulator asking for a contact and explained that the deadline to comply with the workplace pension scheme was May 2017.It was agreed that the Clerk would be the point of contact for correspondence.
b) The Council agreed to renew its subscription to ‘Friends of the Roman Road and Fleam Dyke’ - £20.00; this was proposed by Liz Sainsbury and seconded by Pennie Zimmern, with the support of all councillors.
c) The Council agreed to renew its subscription to ‘Clerk and Councillors Direct’ - £12.00;this was proposed by Liz Sainsbury and seconded by Gaynor Farrant, with the support of all councillor.

d) Request had been received asking for the bin men to leave the emptied bins off the paths, to enable mobility scooter users access without having to use the roads. It was suggested that this was quite a lot to ask of the busy bin-men. Action: Clerk to chase up this request with Tony Orgee, as he was aware of it.

e) Request for a seat at the Pampisford Road bus shelter. Councillors agreed to spend up to £1,000.00 on a new seat preferably made from recycled plastic- Action Clerk.  
f) Select a grass contractor to cut the churchyard grass. Councillors selected Majestic Garden Services, as their quote offered best value, and they had given a good service last year; this was proposed by Bernie Talbot and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors.

g) Local Government Boundary Commission – consultation runs from 12th may – 6th July on new electoral divisions, boundaries and division names. Action: Clerk to circulate the information.

h) Abington Fun Run - a request for permission to use the route outlined. As this request had been received after the agenda had been posted up, it would be discussed at the next meeting.
16. Finance
a) The Council authorised the payments in the table below; this was proposed by Bernie Talbot and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors. 

b) Income – half of precept £6,000.00 & £0.60 dividend, £52.37 from HPC.
c) The Council accepted and signed off the financial year figures and the supporting statement, which the Chairman signed; this was proposed by Gaynor Farrant and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors.
d) The Council accepted and signed the annual return accounting statements and the annual governance statement; this was proposed by Gaynor Farrant and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors.

e) The public inspection period for the audit would run from 8th May – 5th June. 
f) Computershare- HM Treasury announced 2.5% consolidated stock will be redeemed on 05.07.15. Councillors decided to have the value of the dividend paid electronically to the council; ;this was proposed by Gaynor Farrant and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councilors..
g) The Council authorised the Clerk to ask Mike Gutteridge to act as the internal auditor.
h) Update on making bank transfers. Two councillors would be required to authorise the electronic payments. Action: Clerk to investigate how the council can get better interest on its main saving account.
	100997
	Abington Institute
	Hall & refreshments for Clean up
	£81.00

	100998
	DRE Pest Control  
	Rabbit & mole control churchyard 
	£432.00

	100999
	Paula Harper
	Wages April & May  
	£395.60

	101000
	Post Office Ltd
	Tax for April & May
	£0.40

	101001
	Paula Harper
	Phone £9.20 & email £61.17
	£70.37

	101002
	Communicorp
	Subscription for 6 months
	£12.00

	101003
	Friends of the Roman Road |& Fleam Dyke
	Annual membership
	£20.00

	101004
	Majestic Garden Services
	 Cut on 22nd April 2015
	£78.00


Income and Expenditure against Budget 2015-2016

	
	Actual
	Budget

	Income
	
	

	Precept

Interest/dividend
	£6,000.00

0.60
	£12,000.00

£22.00

	Section 106 funds

Section 106 interest

Others
	0

£52.37
	0

£31.00

£220.00

	Bus trip

VAT
	
	£200.00



	Total
	£6,052.97
	£12,473.00

	Expenditure

Wages/PAYE
	£396.00
	£2,324.88

	General admin. (Auditors & broadband)

Maintenance of pedestrian lighting 

Pavement maintenance (R £2.5K)


	£183.37
	£1,470.00

£325.00

0



	Insurance

Recreation Ground Committee precept
	
	£880.00

£3,937.50

	Section 137 (incl. First Responders)
	
	£150.00

	General maintenance (shelter)/salt bins
	
	£150.00

	Churchyard maintenance(grass/hedges)
	£510.00
	£675.00

	Village Bus trips 

Donations (British Red Cross)

Fence the churchyard

Road/Pedestrian safety improvements
	
	£550.00

£300.00

£10,000.00

£10,000.00

	
	
	

	Total
	£1089.37
	£30,862.38


This table includes the payments and receipts detailed above.

* Funds from earmarked reserves from previous years budgets

Other earmarked funds are: £14,000 for procurement of amenity facilities, village funds £1100, footway repairs £3,000, pedestrian light on Linton Road £1923.60 and £930.05 for new computer equipment for the future

Bank balances as at 30th April 2015

Community Account - £7,162.79
Business Interest - £35,130.78

Active Saver Account (s106 funds) – £10,192.24

Section 106 funds to be used within 10 years of SCDC receiving the funds:

	Dwelling
	s. 106 funds
	Deadline for spending funds
	Funds spent
	Project funds use for 
	Balance to spend

	34 Magna Close
	£3,104.38 community facs.
	8th September 2020
	£3,104.38
	Buy Recreation Ground land
	0

	1 Magna Close
	£2,244.90

community facilities 
	4th February 2021
	£45.62

£1,000.00

£1,199.28
	Buy Recreation Ground land total cost £3,150.00.

Outdoor gym equipment

Access licence for Rec Ground.
	0.00p

	44 North Road
	£1,974.33

community facilities 

£513.04 
	13th July 2021
	£300.72

£513.04
	Access licence for Rec Ground

Total cost £1500.
Institute projector
	£1,673.61



	104 High Street
	£4,258.90 community facilities  £718.78
	28th November 2021
	£386.96
	Institute projector = £900 in total
	£4,258.90 

community facilities  

£331.82

	Cutting House, Cutting Road
	£3,286.99 community facilities  £543.22
	24th September 2024
	
	
	£3,286.99 

community facilities  

£543.22

	Totals
	
	
	
	
	£10,094.54+interest

= £10,192.28


Community Account, balance now £7,162.79   
Total value of unclearing cheques = 0

Total value of cheques raised at meeting - £1089.37

Total funds to be cleared = £1089.37 

After transactions the balance in community a/c = £6,073.42   

17. Planning
Planning application to be discussed at this meeting:

S/1039/15/FL – Mr Bradley Morris, 11 Mortlock Gardens – single storey side & rear extension

The Parish Council recommended approval, without making any comments.
Planning Applications discussed:

S/0734/15/FL – Mr & Mrs Elliott Stewart, 56 North Road – demolish outbuilding & build living accommodation for 

dependent relative

Parish Council recommended approval on 11th May 

S/0938/15/FL – Mr J. Darrell, 32 Magna Close – first floor side extension, 

Parish Council recommended approval on 11th May 

A planning meeting was arranged for the following planning applications to be discussed on 1st June at 6.30pm :
S/0700/15/LD – Mr N.Rumble, 46 North Road – lawful development certificate for existing use of buildings as stables
S/0699/15/LD – Mr N.Rumble, 46 North Road –  Polytunnels
S/1109/15/FL – Granta Park, Phase 2 Land (Zone 1) – erection of R & D buildings (Use Class B1b) service yard, landscaping, surface and double deck car park,cycle park & infrastructure.
S/1110/15/OL - Granta Park, Phase 2 Land (Zone 2) – Outline application for erection of R & D buildings (Use Class B1b) with a combined floor area of up to 34,220m2 including means access, landscaping and infrastructure.
18. Items for the next planning meeting on 20th July 

Abington Fun Run - a request for permission to use the route outlined

Councillor Topping arrived and was asked to assist getting the proposed 50 mph limit on Newmarket Road extended to Park Farm.

Meeting ended at 9.25pm

